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Welcome 

2012 ATJ/WSBA Conference 
In partnership with the Washington State Access to Justice Board  

and the Washington State Bar Association 
1325 Fourth Ave Suite 600, Seattle WA 98101 

 

June 8, 2012 
 
Dear Friends and Colleagues: 
 
Welcome to the 17th annual Access to Justice and Bar Leaders Conference! The Planning Committee, co-
chaired by Colleen Kinerk, Judge Ann Schindler, and Ciarelle ”CJ” Valdez, has worked hard to develop a 
robust program centered on this year’s conference theme Our New Economic Reality: The Legal 
Profession's Role.  
 
We are very pleased to welcome University of New Hampshire School of Law Dean John T. Broderick Jr. 
as our keynote speaker for the June 9th Awards Luncheon. His remarks will pick up on themes from the 
Saturday plenary session, during which you will learn about the significant opportunities for systemic 
change. The Conference culminates in Sunday morning’s plenary session, where we’ll discuss concrete 
ways we can move forward with necessary change in our new economic reality.  
 
Please welcome community groups and community leaders in attendance — many for the first time. We 
also welcome students from our state’s three law schools. 
 
This year, the theme of the Conference touches the conference itself. In April, the WSBA members voted 
to reduce their annual licensing fees. The WSBA Board of Governors responded by engaging in a process 
of making thoughtful budget decisions. One of those was to eliminate the staffing and funding support 
of this event. Shortly after this decision was made, we heard from a long-time volunteer, who said, “It’s 
the end of a chapter — not the end of the book.”  
 
The ATJ/Bar Leaders Conference grew out of two independent events that each offered important 
opportunities to members of the justice community and our partners. We’ve joined together for 17 
years, and it is our hope that this story continues. Our story is one of increased support for local bar 
leadership, meaningful engagement of Washington’s law students in serving low-income clients, 
accepting challenges and solving problems collaboratively. We are a community of professionals 
working together to achieve meaningful access to justice for every person in Washington state.  
 
Let’s write the next chapter together — the one in which we reinvent a place and time to come 
together, to renew our passions and learn from one another.  
 
On behalf of the Washington State Bar Association and the Access to Justice Board, thank you for 
attending our conference. We’ve appreciated your support and participation in making this conference 
possible for the last 17 years, and invite you to contact us with ideas for our next chapter.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

     
 

Steve Crossland      Kirsten Barron 
President, Washington State Bar Association  Chair, Access to Justice Board
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Co-Chairs: Colleen Kinerk, Hon. Ann Schindler and Ciarelle Jiménez “CJ” Valdez 

Frances Adewale, Office of the Public Defender, City of Spokane 

Jim Bamberger, Office of Civil Legal Aid 

Caitlin Davis Carlson, Legal Foundation of Washington 

Molly Cohan, University of Washington School of Law 

Anita Crawford-Willis, Office of Administrative Hearings 

Patti Jo Foster, Layman Law Firm PLLP 

Elizabeth Fry, Northwest Indian Bar Association; Access to Justice Board 

Erinn Gailey, Domestic Violence Services of Benton & Franklin Counties  

Sarah Glorian, Northwest Justice Project 

Donald Horowitz, attorney 

Lee Kerr, WSBA Governor 

Anne Lee, TeamChild 

Aurora Martin, Columbia Legal Services 

Threesa Milligan, King County Bar Association 

Jeannie Nist, TeamChild 

Barb Otte, Benton-Franklin Legal Aid 

Dainen Penta, WYLD President 

Geoff Revelle, Stoel Rives LLP, Access to Justice Board 

Ada Shen-Jaffe, Seattle University School of Law 

Amy Spencer, LAW Fund 

Travis Stearns, Washington Defender Association 

Dee Thierry, Legal Foundation of Washington 

César Torres, Northwest Justice Project 

Alma Zuniga, Northwest Justice Project, WYLD Trustee 
 

Convention Center Floor plan
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Friday, June 8, 2012 

8 am – 5 pm WSBA Board of Governors Room B 
9 am – 5 pm Northwest Justice Project Board of Directors Suite 600 
10 am – noon Access to Justice Board Suite 200 
10 am – 5 pm Pro Bono Coordinators / Volunteer Attorney Program Staff Meeting Suite 500 
10 am – 5 pm WSBA Leadership Institute Training Session Suite 400 
11 am – 2:30 pm Civil Legal Aid Oversight Committee Room G 
11:30 am – 6 pm Conference Registration Lobby 3 
noon – 4 pm Washington Young Lawyers Division Board of Trustees Suite 300 
noon – 4:30 pm Legal Aid for Washington Fund Board of Directors Suite 100 
1:30– 3:30 pm Northwest Tribal Court Judges Association Room F 
4 – 5 pm Justice Joint set-up Ballroom C 
 Justice Joint displays may be set-up during this hour. 
4 – 5 pm Yakima River Bike Tour  Meet on Outdoor Plaza 
 A bike ride along the Yakima River – you'll be back in time for the Welcome Reception. 
5:30 – 7:00 pm Welcome Reception  Ballroom E 

Join us for hors d'oeuvres, no-host bar, presentation of Campaign for Equal Justice Rainier Cup, and 
time to mingle! Scheduled speakers: 
• Elizabeth F. M. Nason, Esq. 
• Steve Crossland, President, Washington State Bar Association 
• Kirsten Barron, Chair, Access to Justice Board 

7:30 pm – 11:30 pm Latina/o Bar Association of Washington Winery Event  Naches Heights Vineyard, Yakima, WA 
The Latina/o Bar Association of Washington invites you to continue celebrating the conference kick-
off with a winery event at Naches Heights Vineyard. Prior RSVP required; please inquire about 
availability at registration desk.  Includes wine, heavy hors d'oeuvres, and complimentary shuttle 
service.   
Shuttle pick-up at Convention Center: 7:00, 7:45, 8:30pm 
Shuttle return from Winery: 10:00, 10:45, 11:30pm  

Saturday, June 9, 2012 

7 am – 4 pm Conference Registration Lobby 3 

7  – 8:30 am Continental Breakfast Ballroom E 

7:15  – 8:15 am Conference Orientation  Room F 
Not sure what the “Alliance” is, or how to claim your MCLE credits? We're here to help! Pick up your 
breakfast and head next door for a brief orientation of the Conference and the Alliance for Equal 
Justice. Attendees will come away with a better understanding of the Conference goals and ways to 
engage with the Alliance for Equal Justice. This session is designed for first-time attendees, but is 
open to all. 
Session facilitators:  
• Eric González-Alfaro, Director, Equal Justice Coalition 
• Maureen Roat, Supervising Attorney, King County Bar Association Housing Justice Project 
• Amy Spencer, Campaign Manager, LAW Fund & the Campaign for Equal Justice 

8 am – 5 pm Justice Joint / Hospitality Room Ballroom C 
Throughout the day, you are welcome to drop in for a cup of coffee, to access the free wi-fi, and 
learn more about Alliance programs through displays and presentations. 

8:30 – 10 am Workshops  

 Dealing with Debt: Strategies for Protecting Consumers  Suite 100/600 
The program will help attorneys learn how to defend and empower clients who are targets of debt 
collectors. Attendees will learn the basics of how to: protect judgment proof clients; safeguard 
client’s public benefits and exempt assets; raise legitimate defenses to debt collection actions; spot 
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affirmative defenses and counterclaims based on relevant statutes, including the Fair Debt Collection 
Practices Act; deal with collection protection scams; and understand claims that can arise after 
foreclosures, repossessions and short sales. Helpful resources will be identified and hypothetical 
situations, based on commonly seen collection abuses, will be analyzed. 
Session faculty: 
• Fred Corbit, Senior Attorney, Northwest Justice Project  
• Julie Mayer, attorney, United States Federal Trade Commission 
• Bruce Neas, attorney, Columbia Legal Services 

 The New Plain Language Family Law Court Forms: Improving Justice and Saving Money Ste 200/500 
The ATJ Board’s Pro Se Project is developing plain language family law court forms. They will provide 
justice at reduced cost for litigants representing themselves, for agencies aiding them, for attorneys 
in private practice, and for the court system. Attendees will become familiar with plain language 
concepts and directly participate in the forms’ continued development by providing comments on 
the proposed forms and by helping the Project to set up local presentations back in their home 
communities. Also hear how the forms are reconciled with statutory and case law and how they will 
be implemented. 
Session faculty:  
• Charles R. Dyer, Pro Se Project Manager, Access to Justice Board  
• M. Lynn Greiner, attorney, Chihak and Gustad; Access to Justice Board member  
• Hon. Laura Gene Middaugh, King County Superior Court 
• Josefina Cerrillo-Ramirez, attorney, Northwest Justice Project  

 The Legal Profession’s New Reality: Assessing Our Members’ Needs for the Future Room A 
The members of the Washington State Bar Association are practicing law in an era of dramatic social 
and economic transition, and WSBA must have a clear understanding of the implications of this 
transition in order to fulfill its mission to safeguard the public and serve its members. The 
membership is becoming more diverse on several important dimensions, and the assets and needs of 
these groups vary in important ways. At the same time, there are significant common challenges and 
opportunities that have the potential to bring the membership together in productive ways to 
improve both the experience of practicing law and the product of that practice. 
Join this interactive discussion among the audience, Supreme Court and WSBA Board of Governors as 
they discuss what they are learning from the Study commissioned last year on the profile of our 
membership. The study provides empirical data from which programming and strategic priorities for 
WSBA and the profession can be determined. Please join us to share your own ideas. 
Session faculty:  
• Steve Crossland, President, Washington State Bar Association  
• Paula Littlewood, Executive Director, Washington State Bar Association 
• Hon. Barbara Madsen, Chief Justice, Washington Supreme Court 
• Members of the Washington Supreme Court and the WSBA Board of Governors 

 Caring For Yourself So You Can Care For Others  Suite 300/400 
This workshop focuses on the needs of the providers – both those who may feel overwhelmed by the 
volume of what is expected of them, as well as those who may share some of the same concerns (e.g. 
regarding financial security) as those they are attempting to assist. Personal and practical coping 
skills will be taught and ample time will be afforded for breakout sessions and attendee participation. 
Compassion Fatigue will be among the topics addressed in some detail. 
Session faculty:  
• Dr. Dan Crystal, Clinical Psychologist, Washington State Bar Association 

10:15  – 11:45 am Plenary: ONR! Reprogramming…R&D --> IT 4 JDs  Ballroom D 
Our new reality (ONR) continues to produce sea changes in the practice of law and the capacity of 
our justice system to ensure justice for all, especially in this time of economic crisis for so many. This 
session will explore the significant demographic, technological, and other profession trends 
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• Carl McCurley, Manager, Center for Court Research 
• Marcus Stubblefield, Systems Integration Coordinator, King County Office of Strategic Planning 

and Performance Management 

 Restructuring Legal Education to Enhance Access to Justice  Suite 200/500 
A conversation, education, and generate involvement in the steps that will be necessary by the legal 
profession to partner with legal educators to restructure legal education to enhance access to justice 
for the long term. 
Session faculty:  
• Jane Korn, Dean, Gonzaga University School of Law 
• Mark Niles, Dean, Seattle University School of Law 
• Kellye Testy, Dean, University of Washington School of Law 

 Updates and Innovations  Room B 
Not enough hours in the day and having trouble keeping up with all the great programs and work 
being done? Come hear about innovative ideas and program updates in this speed round session. 
Once you have a snapshot of the latest innovations and updates, join the presenters in the Justice 
Joint for more detailed information about the topics of greatest interest to you. 
Session facilitator:  
• Tracy Flood, Governor At-Large, WSBA Board of Governors 

Presenters available in the Justice Joint(Ballroom C) for further discussion as follows: 
• Incorporating Reduced-fee Work Into a Private Practice(Catherine Brown, throughout day) 
• Home Foreclosure and Legal Aid Project (Bruce Neas, 2–4 pm) 
• Advancing a Civil Right to Counsel in Washington State – National Perspectives and Local 

Opportunities (Katie Mosehauer, 3 – 5 pm) 
• Law Students Partnering with Attorneys in Private Practice (Angeline Thomas, 3 – 5 pm) 
• Race Equity and Jobs Advocacy (Andra Kranzler, 3 – 5 pm) 
• Using Social Media (Barb Otte, 3 – 5 pm) 
• WSBA Membership Study (Jennifer Carter, 3 – 5 pm) 

 Energizing Volunteer Programs: Tips, Tools, Templates, and Resources  Suite 300/400 
As demand for pro bono legal services steadily increases while funding drops, how can you recruit, 
retain, and support the volunteer staff essential to your program? If you are trying to address an 
unmet legal need, is it possible to create a legal aid program in your community that requires little or 
no paid staff? This two-part presentation will address these questions and provide information on 
public resources, proved recruitment and support techniques, and a template for starting a legal 
clinic in your area. 
Session faculty:  
• Angie Maddox, Public Service Training Specialist, Washington State Bar Association 
• Threesa Milligan, Pro Bono Services Programs Director, King County Bar Association 
• Ellen Reed, Community Services Program Specialist, King County Bar Association 
• Ana Selvidge, Pro Bono Services Volunteer Manager, King County Bar Association 

3 – 3:30 pm Afternoon break  – refreshments in the Justice Joint! Ballroom C 

3:30 – 5:00 pm Workshops  

 Practical Ideas for using technology to Save Time and Money in Providing Access to Justice  Room B 
This workshop provides a series of best practices and cutting edge ways to develop and implement 
technology to reach more people at lower cost. Tips and practical ideas will be followed by Q&A. 
Bring your questions and we will bring practical solutions. 
Session faculty:  
• Daniel Ediger, Loyola Post-Graduate Fellow in Public Interest Law, Northwest Justice Project 
• Brian Rowe, Coordinator, National Technology Assistance Project 
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Child Welfare Reform, the Washington State Indian Child Welfare Act and What Lies Ahead for 
Indian Children and Families  Suite 200/500 
This workshop will look at the impact of these two reform efforts on Indian children, their families, 
their tribes and the role of both the legal profession and the courts. 
Session faculty:  
• Hon. Anita Dupris, Chief Justice, Colville Tribal Court of Appeals 
• Hon. Tom Tremaine, Presiding Judge, Kalispel Tribal Court 

 The Emotionally Intelligent Lawyer  Suite 100/600 
Emotional Intelligence is the ability to effectively manage relationships and one’s role in them. As the 
“relationship nexus” in a variety of situations, legal professionals manage relationships with the 
clients, the bench, the bar, opposing counsel, opposing clients, co-workers, and many others. Legal 
professionals, particularly those representing underserved populations, can positively affect their 
relationships by recognizing and understanding how emotions work and the effect they have in order 
to create effective, mutually-satisfactory, and long-lasting results. This presentation will explore the 
underpinnings of emotional intelligence and provide tools for staying effective in the presence of 
stress and conflict. 
Session faculty:  
• Dan Lear, attorney, Ragen Swan PLLC 
• Nils Peterson, President, Teams & Leaders 

 Community Advocacy: A New Model for Resolving Legal Problems for the Poor  Suite 300/400 
This workshop will describe and present the materials necessary to consider and implement a new 
service delivery model for appropriate cases (landlord tenant, unpaid wages, government benefits, 
consumer protection and driver re-licensing). The Community Advocacy Model leverages non-
lawyers under the supervision of a staff attorney and community resources to resolve legal disputes 
for clients more effectively and less expensively than full litigation. Extensive materials will be 
distributed. Three panelists will describe the model, its success over 5 years, and answer audience 
questions. Panelists include a supervising attorney, a law student volunteer and the program 
administrator/lawyer who developed the model. 
Session faculty:  
• Breean Beggs, attorney, Paukert & Troppmann, PLLC; Access to Justice Board member 
• Jennifer Slattery, attorney, Center for Justice 
• Michael L. Vander Giessen, 2012 graduate, Gonzaga University School of Law 

7:30 pm LAW Fund President's Party — All are welcome! Red Lion, Garden Terrace 
 

Sunday, June 10, 2012 

7:30 – 8:30 am continental breakfast Ballroom E 

8 am – 10 am Justice Joint pick-up Ballroom C 
 Justice Joint will be open this morning for anyone to pick up remaining materials or dsiplays. 

8:30 – 11 am How can the civil legal aid delivery system meet the challenges and take advantage of the 
opportunities presented by the new economic reality?  Ballroom D 

Building on the vision and ideas generated during Saturday’s plenary, participants will discuss 
practical improvements to the civil legal aid delivery system in Washington State. How do we 
creatively build partnerships to address unmet client needs and systemic issues that perpetuate the 
cycle of poverty? How can we engage members of the private bar through pro bono participation to 
leverage and sustain collaboration with community partner organizations? How do we make the 
justice system universally accessible for clients? The goal is for participants to leave the session with 
concrete ideas to address these issues. All are encouraged to attend, including bar leaders, pro bono 
attorneys, judges, legal aid providers, law schools, law students, community partners and members 
of the public.
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Kimberly Ambrose is a lecturer at the University of Washington School of Law, where she directs the Race and Justice 
Clinic, a course which focuses on a multi-forum advocacy approach to addressing the over-representation of children of 
color in the juvenile justice system. She has previously directed the Children and Youth Advocacy Clinic and the Legislative 
Advocacy Clinic, and she also teaches Juvenile Justice. Professor Ambrose is also working with the UW School of Law’s 
Asian Law Center on a multi-year project to develop clinical law programs in Indonesia. In 2010, she was a fellow with the 
Open Society Justice Institute supporting the development of clinical law programs in China. Prior to joining the law school 
faculty in 2002, Professor Ambrose trained public defenders throughout Washington State and was a public defender 
representing children and adults in criminal and child welfare matters.  
 
Breean Beggs is a civil trial lawyer at Paukert & Troppmann, PLLC, in Spokane. His practice emphasizes remedies for 
personal injury, employment discrimination, and violations of civil rights. He previously served six years as the Chief 
Catalyst at the Center for Justice, a nonprofit public interest law firm in Spokane. Breean graduated from University of 
Washington School of Law in 1991. He worked in private practice as an associate and then partner in the Bellingham firm 
of Brett & Daugert until 2004, when he moved to Spokane. Breean is the co-founder of three public interest law projects: 
Street Law, Whatcom Civil Rights Project, and Community Advocacy. He is married to Laurie Powers (also UW class of ’91), 
who administers public interest law programs at Gonzaga School of Law. They have three children, including twin 11-year-
old girls. 
 
Justice Bobbe J. Bridge (ret.) is the founding president and CEO of the Center for Children & Youth Justice, a nonprofit 
organization she created in 2006 to reform Washington State’s child welfare and juvenile justice systems. She served on 
the State Supreme Court from 1999–2007 and on the King County Superior Court from 1989–1999, where she was Chief 
Juvenile Court Judge for three years. She continues to chair the Washington State Supreme Court Commission on Children 
in Foster Care. Before joining the bench, Justice Bridge was the first female partner at the Seattle law firm of Garvey 
Schubert Barer. Among her many awards as an advocate for children and youth are the 2010 Advocacy Spirit Award from 
the National Network for Youth, the 2009 Strategies for Youth Award from the Washington State Lieutenant Governor, 
the Passing the Torch Award from Washington Women Lawyers, the Seattle Civil Rights Champion Award from Lambda 
Legal, the Distinguished Alumna Award from the University of Washington School of Law, and the Judge of the Year Award 
from the King County Bar Association. Justice Bridge also has been inducted into the Asociation of Washington Generals 
for special service to the citizens of the State and into the Warren E. Burger Society of the National Center for State 
Courts. 
 
Conference Keynote Speaker Hon. John T. Broderick, Jr. (ret) is a national speaker on redesigning our court systems to 
meet the challenges of the 21st century. He is the Dean of the University of New Hampshire School of Law. Prior to joining 
the law school, he served on the New Hampshire Supreme Court for 15 years, his last six as Chief Justice. Broderick was 
appointed by President Bill Clinton to the Board of the Legal Services Corporation (LSC), on which he served for 10 years. 

Prior to serving on the Supreme Court, Broderick was a litigation attorney in the Manchester, NH, law firm of 
Devine, Millimet, Stahl & Branch, and was a founding shareholder of Broderick & Dean, Professional Association (formerly 
Merrill & Broderick). He has also taught as an adjunct professor at the Amos Tuck School of Business at Dartmouth for 
over ten years. He is a graduate of the University of Virginia School of Law and, magna cum laude, of the College of the 
Holy Cross. 

Broderick is the recipient of several honorary degrees, is a Fellow of the American College of Trial Lawyers, and 
recently became the only jurist ever to receive a Lifetime Achievement Award from the New Hampshire Business & 
Industry Association in recognition of his efforts to ensure that justice remains accessible, affordable, and understandable.  

He was President of the New Hampshire Bar Association from 1990 to 1991. Last year, he was presented with the 
Justice Williams A. Grimes Award for Judicial Professionalism and in 2007, he received the L. Jonathan Ross Award for 
Outstanding Commitment to Legal Services for the Poor. He was also recently inducted into the Warren E. Burger Society 
by the National Center for State Courts. 
 
Catherine Brown is the Public Service Program Manager at the Washington State Bar Association. She works on WSBA 
public service initiatives such as the Moderate Means Program, the Home Foreclosure Legal Aid Project, and expanding 
resources for pro bono and emeritus attorneys. Before joining the WSBA staff, Catherine managed the Volunteer Lawyer 
Program in Skagit County for three and a half years. To learn more about WSBA public service initiatives, please contact 
Catherine at catherineb@wsba.org or 206-733-5905. 
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Jennifer Carter began working at the WSBA in 2006, after relocating to Seattle from Boston. She earned her law degree 
from Suffolk University School of Law, and her undergraduate degree in Communication Disorders from Emerson College. 
Jennifer was a law clerk for Boston’s Juvenile Court, and a member of Suffolk’s Juvenile Justice Center for three years, 
where she defended indigent youth in the Boston and Chelsea court systems. Jennifer became a member of the WSBA in 
2008, and currently serves as the Bar’s Diversity Program Coordinator. 
 
Frederick P. Corbit graduated with honors from the University of Washington in 1977, obtained his law degree from UCLA 
in 1980, and completed the mediation course at the Harvard Law School Program on Negotiation in 2005. He was a Law 
Clerk to the Honorable Kenneth S. Treadwell, United States Bankruptcy Judge for the Western District of Washington, and 
an Extern to the Honorable Robert F. Utter, Chief Justice of the Washington Supreme Court. Presently he is the Senior 
Attorney in the King County office of the Northwest Justice Project (NJP), which provides civil legal services for low-income 
people throughout Washington. Prior to joining NJP in the fall of 2007, he was a partner at Heller Ehrman LLP. At Heller 
Ehrman, Fred represented clients from across the country in connection with issues related to finance, real estate, 
business litigation, and bankruptcy. Fred is a past Chair of the WSBA Creditor-Debtor Rights Section, has testified on 
multiple occasions before the Washington Legislature, serves on the board for Washington Appleseed, was a member of 
the Governor’s Task Force for Homeowner Security, is a member of the Washington Collection Agency Review Board, 
teaches bankruptcy law at Seattle University School of Law, and serves on the WSBA Legislative Committee.  
 
Steve Crossland is a Cashmere native who received his undergraduate degree in political science from Stanford University 
and his law degree from the Northwestern School of Law at Lewis and Clark University. He served as Chelan County 
Deputy Prosecuting Attorney from 1974–75, and has worked in private practice since then; he has had his own practice, 
Crossland Law Office, since 2001. Steve is well known for his exceptionally dedicated and long-term service to the Bar. In 
2002, he received the WSBA Award of Merit, the Association’s highest honor, which is presented in recognition of long-
term service to the Bar and/or the public. 

Steve’s Bar service began in 1986, when he joined the Executive Committee of the Real Property, Probate and 
Trust Section, where he also served as 2006–07 Chair. He served for many years on the Unauthorized Practice of Law 
Committee and chaired the Committee to Define the Practice of Law. He has also served on the Executive Committee, and 
as Chair, of the General Practice Section; has served on the Solo and Small Practice Section Executive Committee from 
2006 to the present; and has served on the Alternative Dispute Resolution Section Executive Committee from 2007 to the 
present, including a 2007–08 term as Chair. He is currently the WSBA President and also served on the WSBA Board of 
Governors from 1995-98, representing the 4th District. 
 
Dan Crystal has enjoyed working at WSBA since November 2008. He received his doctorate in clinical psychology from the 
University of Denver in 2007 and completed a postdoctoral fellowship at the Seattle VA Hospital in 2008. His areas of 
expertise include addictions, post-traumatic stress disorder, and forensic psychology. At the WSBA Lawyers Assistance 
Program, Dan provides individual therapy, leads job-seekers groups, handles substance abuse referrals, and conducts 
outreach to bar groups statewide on mental health issues. He also works with the Office of Disciplinary Counsel as the 
Diversion Administrator. 
 
Charles R. Dyer is a consultant for court systems and libraries, specializing in service to self-represented litigants, 
legislative advocacy, and library administration. He served as Director of Libraries for the San Diego County Public Law 
Library from 1987–2005 and as Director of the Library and law professor at the University of Missouri-Kansas City School 
of Law from 1977–87. He holds a B.A. in philosophy, a J.D., and an M.L.S. from the University of Texas at Austin and an 
M.A. in philosophy from Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois, and is a member of the State Bar of Texas. Mr. Dyer 
was a 2005 recipient of the Marian Gould Gallagher Award, the highest award given by the American Association of Law 
Libraries, as well as several other awards. Mr. Dyer retired in 2005 to devote more time to research on the problem that 
self-represented litigants experience in understanding legal discourse, on which he has written several articles. He is 
active in the Self Represented Litigation Network (SRLN), serving on the Management Team, the Research Working Group, 
the Information, Marketing and Outreach Working Group, and the Law Librarians Working Group. Since November 2010, 
he has served as the Program Manager for the Washington State Access to Justice Board’s Pro Se Project. His website is 
http://www.charlesrdyer.com. He lives in Bellingham. 
 

http://www.charlesrdyer.com/
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Gillian Dutton is the Director of the Externship Program and Associate Professor of Lawyering Skills at Seattle University 
School of Law. From August 2010–February 2012, she served as a consultant for the ABA on a project to create national 
standards for the provision of language access in state courts. Her work on language access also includes serving as a 
board member for the Washington State Coalition for Language Access and participating in numerous efforts throughout 
the state to improve language access in agencies and organizations. She teaches four externship seminars and continues 
to work in the areas of language access, immigrant benefits, human trafficking, and refugee health. Prior to joining Seattle 
University in June 2009, she spent 15 years directing the Refugee and Immigrant Advocacy Project, a University of 
Washington Law School clinic based at the Seattle office of the Northwest Justice Project (NJP), where she was also the 
Senior Attorney. Before that, Ms. Dutton worked at Evergreen Legal Services in Yakima, where she represented Spanish-
speaking farm workers in housing and public entitlements cases. Ms. Dutton has an M.A. in Chinese history and is a 1988 
graduate of Boalt Hall School of Law at the University of California at Berkeley. She is a recipient of the 1999 Charles A. 
Goldmark Award for Distinguished Service and the 2005 Northwest Immigrant Rights Project Golden Door Award. 
 
Joy Eckwood is a native of Philadelphia who moved to the Northwest while serving in the United States Army. She holds a 
B.A. in Urban Studies and a Master’s in Public Administration. Joy has worked at the Washington State Bar Association for 
18 months — first as a Senior Section Leaders Liaison and presently as the Diversity Program Manager. Before coming to 
the WSBA, Joy was the Associate/Program Director for a small nonprofit that provided education, outreach, and support 
services to homeless and street-involved youth and young women involved in prostitution.  
 
Daniel Ediger received a J.D. from Loyola Law School Los Angeles in 2010 and is currently serving as a Loyola Post-
Graduate Fellow in Public Interest Law. He served the first year of his fellowship in Boise at Idaho Legal Aid Services, 
assisting clients on the Idaho Senior Legal Hotline and creating a comprehensive, plain language Idaho Senior Legal 
Guidebook for statewide distribution. Prior to law school, he worked in film and video production. Currently, he is 
synthesizing what he has learned in these two vocations as he coordinates the production of a new legal educational 
video series for the Northwest Justice Project in Seattle. 
 
Tracy Flood currently serves on the WSBA’s Board of Governors as one of the At-Large Governors. She received her 
undergraduate degree in sociology and political science from the University of Washington, and her law degree from 
Seattle University. Ms. Flood was a fellow in the inaugural class of the WSBA Leadership Institute in 2005. She worked with 
the Department of Assigned Counsel, served as an associate public defender, and had a solo practice for seven years. 
Since 2009, she has been an Adjudicator for the U.S. Department of Labor. 

Ms. Flood is an active member of Washington’s legal community. She has served as President of the Kitsap 
County chapter of Washington Women Lawyers, as well as on their Judicial Evaluations Committee; on the WSBA Civil 
Rights Committee; and as Pierce County Minority Bar President. She is currently the Board of Governors liaison to the Civil 
Rights Law Section and Family Law Section. Ms. Flood was the Chair of the WSBA Civil Rights Law Section during its 
inaugural year, and she is also a past member of the WSBA Family Law Section Executive Committee. 

Ms. Flood’s volunteer service reflects her commitment to diversity and to her community. She currently serves 
on the Olympic College Women’s Advisory Committee and the Kitsap County Minority Services Board. She has also served 
as a Court-Appointed Special Advocate in Kitsap County; on the YWCA Kitsap County Board of Directors; and on the Kitsap 
County Domestic Violence Task Force. She co-chaired the Washington Minority Bar Associations Annual Statewide 
Diversity Conference in 2008. 
 
Erica Gardner is a Forecast Analyst, Forecasting Division at Washington State’s Office of Financial Management. After 
receiving her Ph.D. from Penn State in Sociology and Demography in 2003, she went to work for the Office of Financial 
Management in the Forecasting Division’s Human Group. She joined the Population Group in 2009, where her primary 
activities include supporting the Population Estimate Program, working extensively with Census and federal survey data, 
such as the ACS and CPS, and acting as the primary liaison with the Census Bureau for the Washington State Data Center. 
 
Lynn Greiner is an attorney with the law firm of Chihak and Gustad, where she works in an “of counsel” status and 
handles federal court disability claims. She has worked in the legal aid community in various capacities throughout her 
career. She is currently on the Access to Justice Board and previously worked for the Board on numerous special projects, 
including development of the Pro Se Plan. She co-chairs the Pro Se Project and has been involved with the family law 

http://www.lls.edu/
http://www.idaholegalaid.org/
http://nwjustice.org/
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forms conversion work since 2010. She is also a member of various bar associations and active in numerous community 
organizations. 
 
Dean Jane B. Korn is dean of Gonzaga University School of Law. She received her B.A. from Rutgers University in 1972 and 
her J.D. from the University of Colorado in 1983. Following graduation from law school, Dean Korn clerked for the United 
States Court of Appeals for the Tenth Circuit in Denver, Colorado. She then began practicing law at Davis Polk and 
Wardwell in New York City. In 1986, Dean Korn moved to Arizona to begin teaching at the University of Arizona, James E. 
Rogers College of Law. In 2005, she became Acting Associate Dean and then Associate Dean of IT and Curriculum. In 2009, 
she became Vice Dean. She teaches employment law, employment discrimination, and civil procedure. 

Professor Korn has written widely in the area of employment discrimination in general and particularly disability 
law. Her writing on the ADA has focused primarily on what it means to be disabled. Her articles have addressed mental 
illness, discrimination against cancer survivors, and discrimination against people who are obese. She has also written on 
sex discrimination, including whether workers’ compensation should be the exclusive remedy for sexual harassment and a 
feminist approach to arbitration. She is currently working on an article exploring how the law treats anorexia compared to 
the legal treatment of obesity. 
 
Dan Lear is an attorney and maintains an intellectual property and technology transactions practice in Seattle. He has 
worked at law firms large and small and in-house. While completing his JD/MBA at Seattle University, Dan enrolled in 
multiple courses in emotional intelligence, leadership, and management. Since then, he has taught leadership and 
emotional intelligence in the corporate and nonprofit settings. Dan actively participates in the Seattle Mindful Lawyers 
Group, with the Family Law Section of the King County Collaborative Lawyers Group, and is pursuing additional training 
related to his interest in emotional intelligence, leadership, and lawyers. 
 
Carla C. Lee is the Models for Change Project Coordinator at the Center for Children & Youth Justice, where she oversees 
the juvenile justice reform initiative as well as works to advance policy changes to reduce disproportionate minority 
contact (DMC) within the juvenile justice system. Prior to joining CCYJ in 2011, Ms. Lee was a bankruptcy and family law 
practitioner. Ms. Lee has been a member of the WSBA since November 2006 and formerly served as Governor at Large 
representing the Young Lawyers Division on the WSBA Board of Governors. She was recently appointed to serve as Chair 
of the Washington State Supreme Court’s Minority and Justice Commission Juvenile Justice Committee. She is also a 
member of the Washington State Partnership Council on Juvenile Justice Disproportionate Minority Contact (DMC) 
Committee and is the representative member for the Center for Children & Youth Justice on the Race and Criminal Justice 
Task Force. 
 
Paula Littlewood is the WSBA Executive Director. She joined the WSBA staff as Deputy Director in September 2003 and 
became the Executive Director in May 2007. Paula is a graduate of the University of Washington School of Law and also 
received a master’s degree in International Studies from the UW. Prior to law school, she was a professional campaign 
coordinator and fundraiser here in the state, working both on statewide candidate and initiative campaigns as well as local 
legislative races. She also taught English in Taiwan for two years and spent another 10 months traveling in China and 
Southeast Asia. After law school, she served as Assistant Dean for Administration and Public Relations at the UW Law 
School for five years, then spent a year in Telluride, Colorado, before joining the WSBA. 
 
Fé Lopez, a 2006 graduate of Seattle University School of Law, is the Director of Alumni Relations and Annual Fund at SU 
Law and Immediate Past President of the Latina/o Bar Association of Washington (“LBAW”). She has served on LBAW since 
2008. During her time in LBAW, she has been the Co-Chair of the LBAW Judicial Evaluation Committee, Chair of the 
Banquet Committee, and Co-Chair of the Community Outreach Committee. She has been the co-facilitator of the 
LBAW/SGB Free Legal Clinic since its inception five years ago. Most recently, Ms. Lopez has been working with the 
Latina/o and other communities of color on the police misconduct issues in Seattle and has worked closely with the 
United for Fair Representation Coalition advocating for minority/majority congressional and legislative districts and the 
Washington Voting Rights Act.  

Lopez has developed diversity initiatives with LBAW, other minority bar and community organizations, students, 
and lawyers. For example, she partnered with the Access to Justice Institute, students, staff, and faculty at Seattle 
University School of Law to create the Lawyering in a Diverse World (“LDW”) series, now in its third year. The Lawyering in 
a Diverse World series provides relevant, real-world workshops on issues of diversity to empower lawyers for a just and 
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humane world. The workshops/CLEs are designed to create awareness and empower law students and lawyers with skills 
and tools on a variety of issues related to diversity, and ultimately give law students and lawyers the competitive edge for 
effective lawyering in our increasingly diverse and complex world. Some of the programs included have been the Racial 
Justice Leadership Institute, Disability Rights: Ethics and Practical Skills, Dealing with Racial and Ethnic Bias in the 
Courtroom, and Advocacy Skills for Protecting Civil Rights. 
 
Angie Maddox joined the staff at WSBA in August 2011. She has worked professionally in the area of adult and 
professional learning and development for over 10 years in environments ranging from medium-sized nonprofit 
healthcare, large for-profit technology, and small startup nonprofit environments. In addition to her professional work 
experience, she holds a Master’s in Adult Education from Western Washington University and is in her third year of 
studies toward her Doctorate of Education from the University of Glasgow. Her research interests involve the intersection 
of professional education and social justice, specifically in regards to the enablement of human dignity. She is the recipient 
of a Soroptimist International Fellowship Award for her studies and recently became a Fellow with the Royal Society for 
the Encouragement of Arts, Manufactures and Commerce (RSA), an enlightenment organization committed to finding 
innovative practical solutions to today’s social challenges. 

Angie also stays very involved in the community through volunteer efforts. Four years ago, she co-founded the 
first Seattle Chapter of Dining for Women, a national giving circle dedicated to empowering women living in extreme 
poverty by funding programs that support economic self-sufficiency through training, education, and health care. She has 
travelled to Peru and will be travelling to Kenya later this year to visit programs that are funded though Dining for Women. 

On the weekends during the winter, you’ll find her on the slopes of Alpental and during the summer in a kayak or 
her garden. 
 
The Honorable Barbara A. Madsen currently serves as the 55th Chief Justice of the Washington Supreme Court. In 1992, 
she was elected to the Washington Supreme Court and re-elected in 1998, 2004, and 2010. Chief Justice Madsen is best 
known for her work on domestic violence and gender equality issues. In 2004, Justice Madsen co-chaired the Crystal 
Brame Committee, which secured legislation requiring all police agencies to adopt investigation protocol for police-
perpetrated domestic violence. Since 2005, she has led efforts to establish the Initiative for Diversity, a program 
encouraging legal employers to commit to and implement individual organizational plans to increase diversity. Chief 
Justice Madsen has chaired the Washington State Gender and Justice Commission since 1998. Most recently the 
Commission, partnering with other community groups, succeeded in passing legislation banning the shackling of women 
prisoners during labor. As chief justice, she is committed to continuing the Supreme Court’s long-standing support for 
access to justice. 
 
Julie Mayer is a consumer protection attorney with the U.S. Federal Trade Commission, where she works in the FTC’s 
Northwest Regional Office on law enforcement and outreach matters. She has handled enforcement actions involving 
debt collection, consumer lending, deceptive advertising, and consumer privacy practices. Julie also works on public 
education activities and coordinates regional collaboration between the FTC and legal services organizations. She is also a 
former member and President of the Board of Directors of Legal Voice, a Seattle-based nonprofit that protects and 
advances women’s rights. Prior to joining the FTC, Julie was an associate with a litigation firm in Washington, D.C.  
 
Carl McCurley came to the Center for Court Research as manager in March 2006 from the National Center for Juvenile 
Justice, where he worked on topics related to juvenile problem behaviors, including violent offending, violent sex 
offending, domestic violence, and substance use. His evaluation experience includes an evaluation of the Pennsylvania 
Bureau of Juvenile Justice Services’ aftercare (probation) program. He authored the 2006 report “Self-Reported Law-
Violating Behavior from Adolescence to Early Adulthood in a Modern Cohort” for the National Institute of Justice, and was 
the lead evaluator in an evaluation of Pennsylvania’s system of aftercare for juvenile offenders released from state 
facilities. Carl leads the Center for Court Research as it helps bring transparency and accountability to Washington’s courts 
through data collection, analysis, and reporting, and has recruited and built a team of talented professionals who carry out 
the Center’s mission. Carl holds a B.A. in Government (University of Texas) and a Ph.D. in Political Science (Indiana 
University). 
 
Threesa Milligan is the King County Bar Association’s Director of Pro Bono Services, the Association’s pro bono legal aid 
program. Threesa is a graduate of the University of Washington School of Law. She was in private practice as a family law 

http://www.linkedin.com/search?search=&keywords=education&sortCriteria=R&keepFacets=true&goback=%2Econ
http://www.linkedin.com/search?search=&keywords=and+health+care%2E&sortCriteria=R&keepFacets=true&goback=%2Econ
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attorney until taking the position of Executive Director of Snohomish County Legal Services in 2001, where she remained 
until January 2010 when she took on her current role at KCBA. Threesa serves on the Access to Justice Conference 
Planning Committee, the ATJ Nominating and Leadership Development Committee, ATJ Justice Without Barriers 
Committee, and the ATJ Delivery Systems Committee. Threesa is committed to the goal of providing meaningful access to 
justice for all and to inculcating a culture of pro bono civil legal aid throughout the bar. 
 
Katie Mosehauer is the Executive Director of Washington Appleseed, a local nonprofit organization working to address 
social and economic problems in our state by developing new public-policy initiatives, challenging unjust laws, and helping 
people better understand and fully exercise their rights. Appleseed believes that by engaging both volunteer lawyers and 
community partners in these efforts, we better identify systemic problems, outline potential solutions and achieve 
effective and lasting social change. Ms. Mosehauer joined the Appleseed staff in 2009 with a varied history of nonprofit 
management. She led political campaigns for environmental organizations across the country, assisted with Democratic 
Party field operations, led local grassroots campaigns for social justice, and has also worked extensively with local arts and 
culture organizations. Ms. Mosehauer holds a B.A. in anthropology with minor concentrations in gender studies and music 
performance from the University of Virginia. 
 
Elizabeth (aka “Betty”) F.M. Nason is an enrolled member of the Yakama Nation. She is the eldest child of seven sisters 
and two brothers and was raised on the Yakama Reservation by her paternal grandparents. She is married and the mother 
of four children and grandmother of two girls and five boys. She is the custodian of her oldest grandson, 13-year-old 
Delano, and has provided care in the past for many years of her niece and nephews as well. She currently assists her 
oldest daughter in the care of her nephew’s 21-month-old baby girl who has been in their care since she was four months 
old.  

Elizabeth received her Associate’s Degree from Yakima Valley Community College, her Bachelor’s Degree from 
Heritage University in Toppenish, and her Juris Doctorate from Gonzaga University School of Law in 1988. Elizabeth was 
the first Yakama enrolled woman to graduate from law school and the first to be licensed to practice in the state of 
Washington. Immediately after law school she became employed with Evergreen Legal Services and worked at the Colville 
Tribes Legal Services office for two years. She then returned to the Yakama Reservation to work as an Associate Attorney 
with the Yakama Nation In House Legal Counsel for nine years, where she was Lead Attorney for approximately four years. 
After serving her tenure with the Yakama Nation, she opened her private law practice, Nason Law Office, and provided 
representation in criminal, civil, and gaming issues. In 2002, she became the first Yakama woman to serve as Chief Judge 
of the Yakama Nation Tribal Court and served in this capacity for four years. Since that time, she has continued to work for 
the Yakama Nation as a Program Manager and has also provides pro-tem judicial services for various tribal courts, 
including the Colville Tribal Court and the Coeur D’Alene, Tulalip, and Quinault Appellate Courts.  

Elizabeth is an avid advocate for the interests of children and rights of Tribal members. She regularly volunteers 
for the Local Indian Child Welfare Act Committee (LICWAC) in Toppenish, which serves to protect the interest of Native 
children and their parents. She also devotes her time to coaching her grandson’s 7th-grade boys’ basketball team. She is 
the most supportive fan of all of her grandchildren’s sports activities and also those of her two daughters, who play 
basketball and softball.  
 
Bruce D. Neas is a lawyer with Columbia Legal Services and has been a legal services attorney since his graduation from 
the University of Missouri – Kansas City, School of Law in 1980. He focuses on policy issues concerning consumer rights, 
homeownership and foreclosure relief, landlord-tenant, domestic violence, and low-wage workers. He was involved in the 
drafting and negotiation of landmark legislation, including the Foreclosure Fairness Act, the Manufactured Housing 
Dispute Resolution Program, the Wage Payment Act, the Domestic Violence Leave Act, and the Tenant Relocation Act. He 
is a past President of the Thurston County Bar Association and a recipient of the TCBA’s Daniel Bigelow “Lawyer of the 
Year” Award. He is a founding board member of the Thurston County Volunteer Legal Services and Cowlitz Wahkiakum 
Legal Aid programs. He is the project manager for the CLS Institute for Foreclosure Legal Assistance grant, which provides 
legal representation to homeowners facing foreclosure. 
 
Dean Mark C. Niles is Dean and Professor of Law at Seattle University School of Law. He teaches and specializes in civil 
procedure, administrative law, constitutional law, governmental liability, and law and literature. After graduating from 
Stanford Law School, Dean Niles served as a clerk for the Honorable Francis Murnaghan, Jr., of the U.S. Fourth Circuit 
Court of Appeals; as an associate at the D.C. firm of Hogan and Hartson; and as a staff attorney in the Civil Appellate 
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Division of the U.S. Department of Justice. He has also served as the Reporter for the Maryland Civil Pattern Jury 
Instructions Committee of the Maryland State Bar Association. He previously served as Associate Dean for Academic 
Affairs and professor at American University, Washington College of Law. 

Dean Niles has published numerous articles and essays on subjects including the Ninth Amendment, federal tort 
liability, airline security regulation, the impact of dramatic public events on the evolution of regulatory administration, the 
social and legal consequences of pre-crime incarceration, and the depiction of law and justice in American popular culture. 
 
Barb Otte is Executive Director of Benton Franklin Legal Aid in Kennewick. She was raised in Hermiston, Oregon, where 
she graduated high school in 1985. She is the mother of two daughters, aged 18 and 14. Together with her daughters, she 
is very active in the Tri Cities Girls Fast Pitch Association, where she currently serves on the Board of Directors as the 
Player Representative. She has lived in the Tri Cities for 22 years, moving to the area when she went to work for Hanford. 
She started her work in the legal community as a Guardian Ad Litem in 1999. After selling her business in 2002, she went 
to work for Family Court Services in Benton County Superior Court. She then accepted a position as the Domestic Case 
Manger for Superior Court Administration in 2002. In 2006, she was asked to take over the Legal Aid office in Kennewick. 
Ms. Otte has degrees in business management and in early learning for pre-school and kindergarten. 
 
Dainen Penta is the 2011-2012 President of the Washington Young Lawyers Division, representing the interests of more 
than 6,500 new and young lawyers and encouraging new and young lawyers to become involved in WSBA programs and 
activities. He is an associate with Condominium Law Group PLLC in Seattle, a full-service law firm exclusively representing 
condominium and homeowner associations. Dainen’s practice focuses on assessment collection, creditors’ rights, and 
bankruptcy litigation. He also assists with interpretation and enforcement of association governing documents. Prior to 
joining Condominium Law Group, Dainen worked for a consumer bankruptcy law firm, was a solo practitioner, and was an 
associate and a partner with several small firms throughout the Seattle area. He holds a B.A. with departmental honors 
from Whitworth College, a J.D. from Lewis & Clark Law School, and an LL.M. in Taxation from the University of 
Washington. Dainen was selected as a “Rising Star” for 2010, 2011, and 2012 by Super Lawyers Magazine. His leadership 
was further recognized in October 2011 by the American Bar Association Young Lawyers Division (ABA YLD) with a “Star of 
the Quarter” award. Dainen is serving as 2011–2012 Diversity Vice Director for the ABA YLD. A 2007 WSBA Leadership 
Institute Fellow, he was a member of the WSBA Professionalism Committee from 2007–2010. 
 
Nils Peterson is President for Teams & Leaders, where he has focused his energies on redefining how the field of 
experiential-based training can support, influence, and advance the work currently being done in the fields of leadership 
training and organizational development. As a facilitator and consultant over the past 15 years, Nils has had the 
opportunity to develop and deliver trainings to thousands of clients across the United States and Canada. Nils serves as 
adjunct faculty at Seattle University's Graduate School of Business and at Bastyr University’s Doctoral Program in 
Naturopathic Medicine. He earned his Master of Education degree from Antioch University, Seattle, with a focus in applied 
behavioral science and systems thinking. 
 
Josefina Cerrillo-Ramirez is a CLEAR attorney with Northwest Justice Project. She has been with NJP since 2007. Prior to 
working at NJP, she was with the Skagit County Volunteer Lawyer Program for five years where she represented domestic 
violence victims in family law litigation. She has been a member of the ATJ’s Pro Se Project Committee since 2008, and 
currently is the co-chair of the ATJ’s Justice Without Barriers Committee. She served on the Board of the Skagit County 
Domestic Violence Sexual Assault Services. Ms. Cerrillo-Ramirez is a graduate of Fairhaven College at Western Washington 
University (1997) and the University of Washington School of Law (2000).  
 
Ellen Reed is the Community Services Program Specialist at the King County Bar Association. She works primarily with the 
Neighborhood Legal Clinics Program, which encompasses 39 legal clinics throughout King County and serves more than 
8,000 clients each year. She has also volunteered with East Bay Sanctuary Covenant (which provides assistance to asylum 
seekers), United Way, and recently began volunteering with Legal Voice. Before working with the King County Bar 
Association, she worked for the nonprofit Hopelink, and as a paralegal with an environmental and public interest law firm 
in San Francisco. 
 
Brian Rowe is a professor and techie currently working at Northwest Justice Project as the National Technology Assistance 
Project Coordinator (LSNTAP.org), and teaching at University of Washington and Seattle University Law in the areas of 
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information privacy, ethics, and social use of information. Brian has worked with several nonprofits including Creative 
Commons, Public Knowledge, KCBA, and Disability Rights Washington. Brian currently serves on the Washington State 
Access to Justice Board’s Technology Committee, and is on the Faculty Advisory Board for Students for Free Culture. He 
holds a J.D. from Seattle University School of Law, and a B.A. in informatics from the University of Washington Information 
School. 
 
Ana Lanasa-Selvidge began with the King County Bar Association as the Program Manager for Legal Services for the 
Homeless in 2007. Prior to joining the team, she worked as an Admissions Advisor for Western Washington University, 
where she received her Bachelor of Arts in American Cultural Studies with an emphasis on Latin American Studies. In 
2008, she took a three-month leave of absence from KCBA to work on Barack Obama’s Presidential Campaign in Denver, 
Colorado. Currently she is the Pro Bono Services Volunteer Manager at KCBA and is working towards a Master of Public 
Administration at Seattle University. 
 
Jennifer Slattery is a staff attorney at the Center for Justice in Spokane, where she assists with the Community Advocacy 
Program and supervises law student interns. Jennifer’s practice also includes poverty law, administrative law, and civil 
rights litigation. Jennifer graduated from Seattle University Law School in 2008. A former public defense attorney, she 
moved to Spokane in the summer of 2010 from Seattle. 
 
Marty Smith is a 30-year practicing attorney, former partner at Preston Gates & Ellis (now K&L Gates), and legal 
technology entrepreneur. He currently is a director and is a co-founder of MetaJure, Inc., which has developed a ground-
breaking solution to the perpetual challenge of finding and managing documents within legal departments and law firms. 
A single web-style query returns results from all internal sources and staff (PCs, email attachments, and central 
repositories) without ever asking the team to work any differently or help store documents. 

While at Preston, Marty founded the firm’s Intellectual Property Practice Group. Marty’s practice emphasized 
information technology, software and computer law, and international commercial transactions. While in private practice, 
Marty advised a variety of companies and organizations, including Microsoft (for 25 years), Amazon, Valve, Corbis, WRQ, 
NASDAQ, Medifor, Teledesic, the Business Software Alliance, and Aldus (prior to its merger with Adobe). Marty is included 
in The Best Lawyers in America, International Who’s Who of E-Commerce Lawyers, and Washington Law & Politics 2002–
2011 Super Lawyers. Marty is also the recipient of the 2007 Sharon Nelson Leadership Award from the Shidler Center for 
Law, Commerce and Technology at the University of Washington. 

Marty currently serves as Chair Emeritus of the Technology Alliance Board, and is a former board member of 
Attenex Corporation, a software company he co-founded in 1999 and which was acquired by FTI Consulting in July 2008 
(FCN on the NYSE). Marty is a past Chair of the Shidler Center for Law Commerce and Technology Advisory Board, a past 
board member of the Washington Technology Industry Association, the Chair of Governor Gary Locke’s Digital Education 
Task Force and the former Chair of the Washington Digital Learning Commons. Marty received his bachelor’s degree from 
Whitman College and his law degree from the University of Washington. 
 
Eulalia (Lili) Sotelo has practiced consumer and housing law for 17 years and has been a legal services attorney for the last 
11. As the Senior Attorney of the Northwest Justice Project’s Foreclosure Prevention Unit, Lili oversees a statewide pro 
bono program and represents homeowners facing foreclosure. She works in partnership with the Washington State Bar 
Association, the State Attorney General, and the State Housing Finance Commission to protect and preserve 
homeownership rights. She has presented numerous CLE trainings in Washington and California, testified before the 
Washington State Legislature about unfair banking practices, and designed resource material for attorneys, 
commissioners, and judges. She has also litigated against international investment banks for their role in predatory loan 
origination during the height of the subprime market. Before coming to the Northwest Justice Project, Lili was a Directing 
Attorney at the Legal Aid Foundation of Los Angeles. She graduated from Harvard College and the University of California, 
Hastings College of the Law.  
 
Amy Spencer is the Campaign Manager for LAW Fund & the Campaign for Equal Justice, our state’s annual fund drive for 
civil legal aid programs in Washington state. Prior to joining the Campaign, Amy worked for the Washington Association of 
Criminal Defense Lawyers while earning a Masters of Nonprofit Leadership at Seattle University. She is originally from 
Michigan, and spent 2 years as an AmeriCorps volunteer along the Gulf Coast before coming to the Pacific Northwest. 
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Marcus Stubblefield is the Program Manager, Systems Integration Coordinator for King County’s Office of Strategic 
Planning and Performance Management. Funded by the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, King County’s 
Systems Integration Initiative is a consortium of local and state youth serving agencies. This multi-agency consortium 
works to create a more coordinated and effective response for youth and families involved in the juvenile justice, child 
welfare, mental health, and educational systems. Marcus serves as the primary point person and is responsible for overall 
management, organization, and advancement of the goals and daily work associated with implementing the Initiative’s 
Strategic Plan. Another critical component of Mr. Stubblefield’s position involves facilitating community partnerships, 
primarily with youth, parents/guardians, and other key stakeholders. He also actively coordinates and collaborates with 
his counterparts — other county, state, and national systems integration coordinators and foundation personnel. Marcus 
holds degrees in Sociology and Business Management and has 20 years’ experience working with and advocating for 
underserved communities, predominantly youth and families. For the past 15 years he was employed as a Program 
Manager, Counselor and Case Manager for SafeFutures Youth Center (SFYC) a nonprofit serving juvenile justice, gang-
involved youth, and young adults in Southwest Seattle and also with youth and communities as an employee of the City’s 
Parks Department. 
 
Judge Tom Tremaine is the Presiding Judge of the Kalispel Tribal Court. Prior to his appointment to the Court, Tom spent 
25 years as an attorney with Spokane Legal Services Center and Northwest Justice Project representing the interests of 
children, adults, and tribes in tribal, state, and federal courts. Tom has presented trainings on Indian child welfare and 
other topics for the National Congress of American Indians, National Legal Aid and Defenders Association, Federal Bar 
Association, Washington State Bar Association, Washington State CASA, and at Washington’s annual Children’s Justice 
Conference. Tom is also on the adjunct faculty at Gonzaga University School of Law. 
 
Dean Kellye Y. Testy became the 14th permanent (and first woman) dean of the University of Washington School of Law. 
Dean Testy is known throughout academic and legal communities for her dedication to the rule of law and its 
commitment to justice and equality. She served as Chair of the UW Presidential Search Committee in 2010–11 and was 
elected Chair of the Board of Deans & Chancellors. Dean Testy is also on the Executive Committee of the Association of 
American Law Schools. Prior to UW Law, she was Dean at Seattle University Law School.  
 
Angeline Thomas is the Attorney Coordinator for the Foreclosure Mediation and Outreach Program (FMOP). FMOP is a 
new grant-funded project housed in the Access to Justice Institute (ATJI) at Seattle University School of Law to help 
distressed homeowners facing foreclosure. ATJI is collaborating with the Ronald A. Peterson Law Clinic and several 
community partners such as the Northwest Justice Project to place law student volunteers as interns to assist attorneys 
representing homeowners in foreclosure mediations and to create and implement community education outreach plans 
to vulnerable homeowners. The project is focused on Pierce County, which has some of the state’s highest foreclosure 
rates, as well as disproportionately low numbers of foreclosure mediation requests. 

Angeline joined the ATJI as a staff member in March 2012 after serving as Session Counsel at the Washington 
State Senate Committee Services Office during the 2011 special session and 2012 regular session. She had prior 
experience working for ATJI as a law student Intern with the Moderate Means Program at Seattle University School of 
Law, where she earned her J.D. in May 2011. She is dedicated to working in public interest law and is especially interested 
in public policy. 

During law school, Angeline was active in the Public Interest Law Foundation. She was also an article editor on 
the Board of the Seattle Journal for Social Justice, where her article entitled “Killing Two Birds with One Stone: 
Implementing Land Reform and Combating Climate Change in Brazil’s Amazon an Analysis of Law 11952.09” was published 
in the Spring 2011 issue. 

In addition to serving as a Moderate Means Program Intern during law school, Angeline gained legal experience 
as a Chambers Extern to the Honorable J. Robin Hunt at the Washington State Court of Appeals Division II. Angeline also 
gained policy and legislative experience as a legal intern at Senate Committee Services and as a Policy Intern at the 
Alliance for a Just Society (formerly Northwest Federation of Community Organizations) where she worked on a range of 
issues including education, health care, and transportation policy. 
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Access to Justice Leadership Award: Karen Falkingham. In recognition of the efforts of those individuals in the 
Washington State Alliance for Equal Justice who have played a significant leadership role in continued efforts 
to build and promote a statewide integrated, non-duplicative civil legal aid delivery system that is responsive to 
those facing economic and other significant barriers. As LAW Fund Director from 2004 to 2012, Karen 
Falkingham’s leadership in implementing a coordinated, statewide fundraising campaign has resulted in nearly 
tripling private charitable support to the Alliance for Equal Justice. This award was presented to Karen during at 
a previously-scheduled reception in her honor on May 30, 2012. 

Access to Justice Advocacy Award: Page Chance. Recognizing outstanding work by Alliance staff advocates in 
furtherance of the promise of equal justice for low-income people in Washington state. As the LAW Advocates 
Homeless Disability Benefits Advocate, 2007–present, Page Chance’s compassionate dedication to her clients 
drove her to create the Access ID program. The program helps homeless people obtain state-issued 
identification necessary to apply for work, benefits, and access services.  

Access to Justice Partnership Award: Advocating for Immigrant Victims of Domestic Violence Project. In 
recognition of the efforts of a low-income or community-based or grassroots organization that serves the 
needs of low-income people and that has collaborated with Alliance members or has played a significant 
leadership role outside the legal community to identify or address poverty issues of those facing economic or 
other significant barriers. Advocating for Immigrant Victims of Domestic Violence Project is a collaboration 
between Northwest Immigrant Rights Project and the Washington State Coalition against domestic Violence, 
six domestic violence agencies: Consejo Counseling and Referral Services, Refugee Women’s Alliance, Domestic 
Abuse Women’s Network, Skagit Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault Services, Tacoma Community House 
and YWCA of Walla Walla. It is funded by the Washington State Department of Commerce Office of Crime 
Victims Advocacy through a federal grant from the US Department of Justice. Through its community outreach, 
the Project has helped identify increasing numbers of cases eligible for immigrant protection.  

Access to Justice Judicial Leadership Award: Hon. Jack Burchard and Hon. Frank E. Cuthbertson. To recognize 
the judiciary's significant leadership role in improving access to the justice system for low-income people. Hon. 
Jack Burchard has served on the Okanogan County Superior Court since 1992, where he has been instrumental 
in creating and running several programs that serve low-income people, specifically The Family Law Facilitator 
Program, the Divorce Education Program: Children In The Middle, Felony Drug Court, and the Family Drug 
Court. Hon. Frank E. Cuthbertson has served on the Pierce County Superior Court since 2001, where he leads 
the effort to eliminate disproportionate confinement of minority juveniles. Judge Cutherbertson has enacted a 
process to change detention practices, develop alternative programs for youth under court supervision, and 
partner with local schools.  

Access to Justice Community Leadership Award: Washington State Legislature. Awarded annually to 
recognize the efforts of an individual or an organization that has played a leadership role in improving access to 
the justice system for low-income people. In her letter nominating the Washington State Legislature for this 
award,  Chief Justice Barbara Madsen lauded the legislature for its support of the Justice in Jeopardy initiative, 
and for its work to protect basic funding for Washington State’s justice system, ensuring justice is administered 
openly, and without delay. 
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WSBA Pro Bono Award: Kathleen C. Field. Presented to a lawyer, non-lawyer, law firm, or bar association for 
outstanding efforts in providing pro bono services. This award is based on cumulative efforts, as opposed to a 
lawyer's or group's pro bono hours or financial contribution. Kathleen Field’s history of service includes local, 
state and national advocacy on behalf of the profession, low-income people, and children, in both civil and 
criminal areas. She had already received numerous recognitions from her peers for her tireless volunteerism 
and mentorship by the time she established the free Family Law Clinic at Pathways for Women at the YWCA in 
2002, through a partnership with Snohomish County Legal Services. She continues to staff this clinic, providing 
free, critical legal assistance to low-income families. 

Norm Maleng Leadership Award: Bruce Neas. Presented jointly by the WSBA and the Access to Justice Board, 
in honor of Norm Maleng's legacy as a leader. He was an innovative and optimistic leader committed to justice 
and access to justice in both civil and criminal settings. Within the profession, his leadership was characterized 
by his love of the law and commitment to diversity and mentorship. This award will recognize those who 
embody these qualities. Bruce Neas’s advocacy has benefitted the people of Washington at all levels in 
housing, consumer and education laws. Bruce’s leadership is credited for the passage of vital legislation 
protecting homeowners in foreclosure.  
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So many of our state’s low- and moderate-income families are unable 
to obtain the legal help they need, simply because they cannot afford 
it. The need is great, especially in the areas of family, housing, and 
consumer law. 

 
A survey conducted several years ago found that approximately 
75 percent of Washingtonians of moderate means — those 
who are within 200–400 percent of the federal poverty level — 

experience at least one legal problem each year. Many go without legal help.

To help address this serious problem, the WSBA created the statewide Moderate Means Program, a reduced-
fee lawyer-referral service designed to help bring greater access to justice for people of moderate means. The 
WSBA is partnering with Washington’s three law schools to implement this exciting program; law students will 
handle the client intake and referral to participating lawyers.

Why Should I Participate?

Help yourself while helping others!

• Provide public service and help close the access to justice gap.
• Obtain free referrals to help build your client base.
• Learn new skills and expand your practice areas through free or low-cost online trainings.
• Gain increased access to mentoring and peer support opportunities.

How Do I Sign Up?

In order to be eligible to participate, you must be an active member of the WSBA, and you must carry your 
own malpractice insurance. All lawyers applying to participate will be subject to a discipline screening. Lawyer 
registration is done online through mywsba.org, where you will complete a short registration form. Simply go to 
www.mywsba.org and click on the Moderate Means Program logo.

What’s Next?

When a service opportunity arises, you will be contacted by a student at one of the three Washington law 
schools. 

For more information, please visit the Frequently Asked Questions page. You can also contact WSBA Public 
Service Manager Catherine Brown at 206-733-5905 or catherineb@wsba.org.

The only missing piece
is you.
The WSBA Moderate Means Program.

Enhancing Our Culture of Service

Public service is a hallmark of the legal profession. Through projects like the Moderate Means Program, the 
WSBA is enhancing our culture of service, providing ways for lawyers to give back to the communities of which 
they are such an integral part. 

A partnership between the WSBA and Washington’s three law schools: Gonzaga University School of Law, Seattle 
University School of Law, and the University of Washington School of Law.



The 2012 ATJ/WSBA Conference. In partnership with the Washington State Access to Justice Board  and the 
Washington State Bar Association, with thanks to our sponsors: 

Our New Economic Reality: The Legal Profession’s Role 

 
1325 Fourth Ave Suite 600 

Seattle WA 98101  
www.wsba.org/justiceconference 

Barron Smith Daugert, PLLC 
Byrnes Keller Cromwell 
Donald & Lynda Horowitz 
Judicial Dispute Resolution 
Ryan, Swanson & Cleveland, PLLC 
Schroeter Goldmark & Bender 
Stokes Lawrence, P.S. 
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